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Hello Neebing Residents! 
We, as the Recreation Committee are hosting a 
community meeting on February 6th, 2023 at the 
Blake Hall, starting at 6:30 pm.  There has been 
some community interest in some improvements 
to the Cloud Lake boat launch. We are looking for 
community suggestions and ideas to put together 
a plan for the future of this site.  
If you have any questions, please feel free to  
contact Karen Coulson, chair of the Recreation 
Committee at 577-2475. 
  
 

UPCOMING EVENTS 
PLANNED AT BLAKE HALL 

TO BE HOSTED BY THE  
NEEBING RECREATION 

COMMITTEE IN 2023 
 
 January 21, February 25  and March 25 Crafter-
noons from noon – 4. 
All are welcome.  Please bring whatever you are 
working on – knitting, crochet, scrapworking etc. 
For a social afternoon.Perhaps at some point we 
can have someone teach a craft.  If you are having 
problems with your craft maybe someone can 
help you out. 
 
February 20 - a family Skate from 1-4. 
 
April 7 - Easter Egg Hunt  from 11- 2. 
There will be clowns, face painting and of course 
the Easter Bunny. 
 
May 14- Mothers Day Tea from 1-3.  Tickets will 
be available closer to the event. 
 
July 1 – Canada Day at the Municipal Office. 
 
October 7 – Harvest Dinner – more information to 
follow. 
 
December ??? Breakfast with Santa. Date to be de-
termined and more information to follow. 
 
If anyone is interested in playing cribbage once a 
week please call Penny at 964-2270. 
If there is enough interest we will try to set up an 
afternoon. 
 

PLEASE COME AND JOIN US FOR 
SOME FUN GET TOGETHERS! 

Setting up

Once the doors were opened, the 
crowds came! What a fun event!

Winners of Prizes - 
 Congratulations! 

 

Door Prizes 
Wreath - Kevin Sadler 

Poinsettia -  
Heather Murray 

 

50/50 Draw  
- Sylvia Tilson $166.50 

 
Raffle 

1. H & P Jams and Jellies 
- Rick Donaldson 
2. Doterra Oils - CJ Smylie 
3. Christmas Light - Robin 
Sedko 
4 - Reindeer - Candyce 
McKinnon 
5 - Norwex cleaning sup-
plies - CJ Smylie 
6 - Packsack and flash-
light - Teresa Raymer 
7. Flashlight and CO  
detector - Carol 
Iwanonkiw

Check out 

page 6 for 

the Best  

Recycling 

Results 
EVER!

Be safe, be well 

and be kind. 

Joy Harris, 
NFRA  

- President
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HOW TO CONTACT   
YOUR COUNCIL MEMBERS 

Mayor Mark Thibert 474-1362 mayor@neebing.org 
Councillor for Blake Katherine Hill 631-1869 blake@neebing.org 
Councillor for Crooks/Deputy Mayor Brian Wright 964-2365 crooks@neebing.org 
Councillor for Pardee Curtis Coulson 577-2475 pardee@neebng.org 
Councillor for Pearson Gary Gardner 577-1963 pearson@neebing.org 
Councillor for Scoble Brian Kurikka 633-3735 scoble@neebing.org 
Councillor At-Large Gordon Cuthbertson 708-7548 coucilatlarge@neebing.org 

72-Hour Emergency Kit 
Every Neebing household should prepare a 72-Hour Emergency Kit.  
This emergency survival kit should have everything you and your 
family would need to be safe and take care of yourselves for at least 
three days immediately following an emergency. The following list is 
broken down into the essentials, items you may need to meet your 
family’s unique needs, and items to have ready in case you must 
leave your home. 
 
Essentials 
• Food (non-perishable and easy-to-prepare items, enough for 3 

days) and a manual can opener 
• Bottled water (4 litres per person for each day) 
• Medication(s) 
• Flashlight 
• Radio (crank or battery-run) 
• Extra batteries 
• First-aid kit 
• Candles and matches/lighter 
• Hand sanitizer or moist towelettes 
• Important papers (identification, contact lists, copies of prescrip-

tions, etc.) 
• Extra car keys and cash 
• Whistle (to attract attention, if needed) 
• Zip-lock bags (to keep things dry) 
• Garbage bags 
Special Considerations 
• Items for babies and small children—diapers, formula, bottles, 

baby food, comfort items 
• Prescription medication 
• Medical supplies and equipment 
• Pet food and supplies 
• Any other items specific to your family’s needs 
Extra Supplies for Evacuation 
• Clothes, shoes 
• Sleeping bags or blankets 
• Personal items (soap, toothpaste, shampoo, comb, other toiletries) 
• Playing cards, travel games, other activities for children 
 
OTHER TIPS 
• Pack the contents of your kit in an easy-to-carry bag or a case on 

wheels. 
• Store your kit in a place that is easy to reach and ensure that every-

one in your family knows where it is. 
• Your kit does not have to be built overnight. Spread your shop-

ping over a few weeks. Purchase a few items every time you go to 
the store. 

• Your water supply is meant to cover what you would drink as well 
as what you might need for food preparation, hygiene and dish-
washing. 

• Check and refresh your kit twice a year. Check all expiry dates and 
replace food and water with a fresh supply. Check batteries and 
replace as needed. 

• Keep your cell phones and mobile devices fully charged. 
 

Please pardon our mess 
while we renovate! 

Renovations to the  Municipal Of­
fice begin on January 23, 2023. Dur­
ing construction, we want to give 
our contractor as much workspace 
as possible, so we ask that you use 
the south side entrance to enter the 
building. Signs will be posted directing you to this tempo­
rary entrance once construction is underway. However, if 
you are a person with a mobility issue and require entry via 
automatic doors and/or a ramp, please press the intercom 
button in the main entrance vestibule and we will come to 
you. 

We thank you for your  
understanding and patience during the reno. 

mailto:mayor@neebing.org
mailto:blake@neebing.org
mailto:crooks@neebing.org
mailto:pardee@neebng.org
mailto:pearson@neebing.org
mailto:scoble@neebing.org
mailto:coucilatlarge@neebing.org
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Show Me the Money - January What’s Been Happening at Council Meetings?

Sign up for Neebing’s Emergency Text Alert 
Service. This text alert service is used to no-
tify our residents via text message of imme-
diate dangers or emergencies occurring in 
our community such as evacuations, road clo-
sures, forest fires and other hazards.  Sign up 
is free.   
You must have a smartphone equipped to re-
ceive text messages to sign up for this serv-
ice.  It does not work on land lines. Sign up at 
neebing.org/textalerts or send us your name, 
Neebing address, and your text-enabled cell 
phone number including area code to nee-
bing@neebing.org or call us at 474-5331. 
Your personal information is kept strictly con-
fidential.  If you have any questions, please 
feel free to contact us at: 
 www.neebing.org/contact 
 
 
 
 

EMERGENCY TEXT ALERT SERVICE  
for Neebing Residents

It’s Municipal Budget time! Budgets are typically reviewed several 
times by Council before being passed. The first review of the 2023 
Budget is scheduled for Wednesday January 25th beginning at 6 PM. 
This meeting can be joined online, or you are welcome to attend in 
person at the Municipal Office. Online meeting details are available at 
www.neebing.org or at the office.  
 
The first draft budget for 2023 will include: 
• Projected revenue including grants 
• Projected operating expenses such as the costs for services 
• Projected Capital Projects such as bridge replacements on Pardee 

Road and Farm Road 
 
Legislation requires that Municipalities must have a balanced budget 
with what comes in matching what goes out. However, at the time of 
this first draft review of the budget some of the sources of revenue 
can still change (for example a grant application may or may not be 
successful), so the focus in the first budget meeting is typically on 
identifying and prioritizing expenses, and most of the work to bal-
ance revenues and expenses occurs in future meetings. 
 
Past budgets can be viewed on the Municipal website. A copy of the 
first draft budget and the open session report that Council will review 
on January 25th is available the Monday before the meeting on the 
Neebing website, or you can ask the office to print a paper copy for 
you to pick up.  
 

RURAL CUPBOARD FOOD BANK 
Neighbours Helping Neighbours 

Conmee Municipal Complex 
19 Holland Rd, Kakabeka Falls  P0T1W0 

807-285-0836 
We sincerely thank all those that  

continue to support us.  
Your donations enable the food bank to remain 

open 
Next Food Bank  

Wednesday January 18 
Registration 9 am to 11 am 

Drive-Thru Pick-up

Thank You! 

 
The Rural Cupboard Food Bank would like to recognize the contributors 
that have so generously responded with funds and food for the Seniors, 
Singles and Couples Christmas initiative, the lunch program and general 
operations during the 2022 year.  
 
Kakabeka Falls School Fundraising Program  
Gorham and Ware Community Public School 
Crestview Public School 
Employees of Canada Revenue Agency 
Pinegrove United Church 
St. Augustine's Alter Society 
Zorya Ukranian Dance Association 
Ontario Power Generation 
Evergreen Pharmacies (Rosslyn & Kakabeka Branches) 
Kakabeka Legion for their monthly musical Sundays 
Just 4 You Band for performing at the Kakabeka Legion for the Annual 
Musical Event 
Eleanor Vaillant 
Judy Morrill for donated knitted items 
Windy Lane Farm for the money and food donated through their Christ-
mas Event 
 
 And many individuals from the Rural Communities and the City of Thun-
der Bay 
 
Every donation makes it possible to provide food to those in our commu-
nities that need   assistance.  We wish all a very safe and healthy 2023 
 

We are looking to start up a  
Neebing 4H group! 

... and are looking to see if there are local families who would be inter-
ested in have their kids in grades 1-8 join 4H in Neebing!  The meeting 
place would likely be Blake Hall and a focus for the group has not been 
decided yet, that will be decided by the parents of the children joining 
the group. If you would like to know more please contact Lisa at lisalaiti-
nen@hotmail.com or 807-708-4767 (cell). 

 This is a great opportunity to have locally organized  
activities for kids, no need to drive all the way to town!

Since the December edition, there has been one regular meeting of Council 
on December 7th and 21st. There has also been one Special Council meet-
ings on December 7th. 
At the Special Council meeting on December 7th, Council sitting as Com-
mittee of the Whole heard an application for a severance to create one new 
lot on East Oliver Lake Road that will be later consolidated with a neigh-
bouring property. Recommendations from the Committee were ratified by 
Council at the regular meeting held later the same evening. 
At the regular Council meeting on December 7th, the following matters 
were considered: 
• Council authorized changes to the renovation plans at the municipal 

office. 
• Council scheduled the first 2023 budget meeting for January 25, 2023. 
• Council reviewed details for grant applications related to the Blake 

Hall and Alf Olsen rinks. 
• Council supported Mayor Thibert’s nomination for the Rural Ontario 

Municipal Association (ROMA) Board of Directors. 
• Council passed by-laws to appoint individuals to boards and commit-

tees; appoint signing authorities; and approve the Emergency Re-
sponse Plan. 

At the regular Council meeting on December 21st, the following matters 
were considered: 

• Council heard a deputation from Hybrid Pharmacies related to health 
services. 

• Council approved the 2023 municipal insurance renewal. 
• Council authorized the Recreation Committee to host a public meeting 

to gather information on improvements to the Cloud Lake Boat 
Launch. 

• Council reviewed a proposal related to cost recovery for fire response 
activities. 

• Council directed Administration to prepare for a public meeting to re-
visit the previous decision to change council composition and ward 
boundaries. 

• Council reviewed proposed changes related to the recovery Black Ash 
trees 

The next Council meeting will be held on January 18, 2023. Regular Coun-
cil meetings are normally scheduled for the 1st and 3rd Wednesday of 
each month. 
This article contains only highlights from Council meetings – visit the web-
site to see the approved minutes from each of the meetings.  The minutes of 
each meeting are approved at the following meeting and are posted on the 
website once they have been approved and signed.  If you don’t have in-
ternet capabilities, you can always contact the office for copies of approved 
minutes. 
Meeting agendas are always posted online on the Friday prior to the 
Wednesday meeting.  Come out and see what your Council is doing on your 
behalf.  Feel free to contact the Municipal Office for further information or 
with input into any of the items that Council is considering. The meetings 
are now being held at the Municipal Office, but there is the option to at-
tend virtually as well. The links to login to the meetings are posted on our 
website in the calendar details. 

mailto:nee�bing@neebing.org
mailto:nee�bing@neebing.org
http://www.neebing.org/contact
http://www.neebing.org
mailto:lisalaiti�nen@hotmail.com
mailto:lisalaiti�nen@hotmail.com
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NEEBING NEWS  
DELIVERED TO YOUR MAILBOX 

 (unless you have NO FLYERS posted)  
Deadline for the FEBRUARY issue of  
The Neebing News is JANUARY 20!!  
(BUT early submissions are always very 

welcome!) 
Submissions and photos of community events 

and articles of interest are  
welcome, and can be sent to Chris Vaclav  at 

designhouse@tbaytel.net 
  628-7271

"Learning Through Play,  
Exploration & Inquiry" 

Connect with other Families!  
 

  (for children 0-6 years) 
   

 Our Calendar of events can be viewed at:  
https://www.keyon.ca/en/Events/ViewEvents 

 

* EarlyON Child and Family Centre - 
Murillo 

(Pre-registration on KeyON is required) 
 

For more info. please:  
Email: ruralfrc@tbaytel.net or 

 Private FB message us or 
Call: 935-3009  

 

Play, sing, laugh and we will 
SEE YOU SOON!

Rural  
Family 
Centre

Book Your Next 
Event  

with Us!  
Blake Hall is available for rent by the hour, 

day or weekend.  Blake Hall has a fully 
equipped kitchen for self-catered events and 

comfortable chairs and tables for your 
guests. We are also fully accessible with a 
ramp entrance and accessible washroom.

mailto:designhouse@tbaytel.net
https://www.keyon.ca/en/Events/ViewEvents
mailto:ruralfrc@tbaytel.net


Kakabeka Legion 
Events

Jan 8 Breakfast 8:30-noon 
Jan 14 Executive mtg 2:30 
Jan 14 General mtg 3:00 
Jan 15 Jam Session 6:30-9:30 
Jan 20 Rural 60 lunch 12:00-1:00 
Jan 21 Dance-Quest 7:00-10:00 
Jan 29 Mink Mountain 

Review Band 2:00-4:00 
 

Call the Legion hotline to confirm bookings  
473-9122 

 

At this time there are no Covid restrictions. 
Masking is up to the individual.

RURAL 60 PLUS IS OPEN! 
 

5 Pineview Road, Kakabeka Falls  475-5779,  
email rural60@tbaytel.net  Website: www.rural60plus.ca 

Carving - Monday from 10 to 3 
Disking - Starts Monday Jan. 9th from 1 to 3 
Weaving - Tuesday and Thursday from 10 to 3 
Knitting - Tuesday and Thursday from 10 to 3 
Cribbage - Wednesday from 1 to 3 
Quilting - Wednesday from 10 to 3 
Beginners Carving - Wednesday from 10 to 3 
Craft Room Open - Monday to Friday from 10 to 3 
Yoga will start on Thursday February 2nd and run for 10 
weeks until Thursday April 6th and I have no start date for Wa-
tercolour painting yet. 
At our recent Craft sale and Quilt and Chenille Rug draw Lot-
tery License #800877. The winner of the Quilt was Harold 
Hunt ticket number 14 and the winner of the Chenille Rug was 
Sam Valente ticket number 389. Congratulations to the win-
ners.
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I hope you had a wonderful holiday!  
Ours was great and we’re so thankful 
for that.  Last Christmas was a tough 
one as we struggled through the 
trauma of our youngest daughter’s 
illness.  We aren’t out of the woods 
yet but we’re making our way down 
the road to recovery and rehabilita-
tion. (As I type that it strikes me as a 
funny metaphor for someone who lit-
erally lives in the woods.)  And now 
here we are on the other side of 2022 
already taking steps in the New Year.  
And I’m counting them with my new 
Smart Watch (a gift from my daugh-
ter).  I didn’t get it to monitor my 
steps but what the heck.  That seems 
like a good New Year’s resolution to 
start failing at straight away.  Thank-
fully it’s not smart enough to monitor 
all the sugar and carbs I ate over the 
holidays. I totally fell off the diet 
wagon.  With no regrets!  Now there’s 
a resolution I can succeed at.  No re-
grets. Living life to the fullest.  
 As I reflect on all that has happened 
in my life this past year I wanted to 
share one important lesson.  I learned 
that it is okay to accept help.  I'm not 
very good at it. But when you're 
faced with a situation where you 
have no other choice, you do what 
you gotta do.  And that was a good 
lesson for me.  Because it made me 
consider why exactly it's hard for me 
(and maybe you) to ask for and re-
ceive help sometimes.  I don't know 
your reason, but I am well aware that 
for me it's because I am a neurotic 
control freak and much prefer to do 
everything myself and if anything I 
am more comfortable on the giving 
side of the equation.  Being the one 
needing the help, the support, the en-
couragement - that is a place of vul-
nerability that isn't my comfort zone.  
This was all a very humbling experi-
ence for me.  And it left me with the 
realization that not only is it okay to 
allow ourselves to be vulnerable, and 
to admit when we need help, but that 
it is inevitably a good thing! Often a 
sign of strength and not weakness.   

Because when we don't ask.  When 
instead we put on our game face and 
pretend that we have it all together, 
that does nobody any favours.  Be-
cause others who, like us, are in a 
pinch, whether it be something big or 
small in their lives that is giving them 
grief, well they won't speak up either.  
And you end up with a bunch of 
folks needing support and never ask-
ing for it.  I am not sure I'll ever get 
good at accepting help, but I'm going 
to try.  Because when I think of all the 
times in my life helping others ended 
up being a blessing for me, well, 
maybe letting others into my circle to 
help me from time to time can be a 
blessing for them. And maybe allow-
ing ourselves to be vulnerable helps 
normalize it and lets others know that 
it is okay to not have things all fig-
ured out.  I mean good heavens 
adulting is hard most days and life 
can throw you some major curve 
balls that you don't see coming and if 
you can't look to family, friends, 
neighbours to lend a hand in even 
some small way, then what are we all 
doing here?   Anyway that’s the way 
I see it.  Some deep New Year 
thoughts! Thanks for coming to my 
Ted Talk! lol  But for reals, it is a hum-
bling lesson to learn this late in life 
and I hope it continues to grant me 
some cool insights in the days ahead.    
 I know this is probably something 
that resonates with others as well.  I 
have witnessed and heard stories 
over the past month alone of so many 
amazing acts of kindness in our rural 
communities. Neighbours helping 
neighbours.  People helping 
strangers. And sometimes it’s easy to 
forget that THAT is what it’s all 
about. THAT is where real happiness 
and joy comes from.  And I know this 
isn't just a country thing, but I do 
think country folk sometimes have a 
better handle on this sometimes and 
it makes me proud to be part of our 
rural community.  I heard an inter-
view over the holidays with an actor 
turned author who had lived through 

more trials and hard 
times in his life than 
many of us could 
possibly imagine.  
This message from 
him will be my 
motto going into 
2023.  He said that 
any good thing that 
happened to him in 
his life came from 
helping others.  
How perfect is that.  
We have to ask for 
help when we need 
it, and offer help 
every chance we get.  
That is true human-
ity.  You can't track 
that on your watch. 
But you can with 
your heart. Happy 
New Year everyone!

Chix in the Stix  
Humble Pieby  

Cindy Harasen

Tree Services Include: 
*Tree Pruning * Tree Removal  
* Hazardous Limbs/Trees       
*Storm Cleanup   
Wood Services Include: 
*Firewood cutting/splitting/stacking 
*Rough Cut Lumber – Mobile Sawmill 
Winter Services Also Available: Drive-
way & Rooftop Snow Clearing 

 
 
 

*Experienced and insured services 
For a free estimate please call, text or email: 

Grant Miller (807)-630-5359 
woodsmillertree@gmail.com 

Find us on Facebook  
@ WOODS MILLER TREE WORKS 

939-1152   
3879 Hwy 11/17     

Premium Wood Pellets For Sale

Bio Power, Marth  
Hardwood &  

Lac Wood  
Softwood Pellets 

Barb McEwen 
Salesperson 

(807) 626-3860 CELL 

www.avistarealty.ca

640 Beverly Street 
(807) 344-3232 Office 
(807) 344-5400 Fax 
1-888-837-6926 Toll Free 
bmcewen@avistarealty.ca

TOP TEN  
MLS AWARD WINNER  

For 30  
Consecutive  

Years!

mailto:rural60@tbaytel.net
http://www.rural60plus.ca
http://www.avistarealty.ca
mailto:bmcewen@avistarealty.ca


202 Highway 130 B-4785 Hwy 11/17 
(807) 939-2007 (807) 577-2435 
 
Mon-Fri 9am-6pm Mon-Fri 9am-6pm 
Sat 10am-2pm Sat 10am-4pm

New Location in Kakabeka  
NOW OPEN 
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With the New Year having officially 
arrived, the date warrants a few mo-
ments of retrospection concerning 
what has transpired over the past 12 
months, and a thoughtful projection 
with regard to what situations we 
might anticipate in 2023. 
Firstly, a note to offer a sincere 
THANK YOU to all those who have 
assisted Neebing Emergency Serv-
ices (NES) over the past year 2022; 
from providing active assistance at a 
scene, to acknowledging NES serv-
ices received or by supporting one of 
the Neebing Fire Rescue (NFRA) 
fund-raising activities held through-
out the past year. All manner of com-
munity support is greatly 
appreciated, as our team aims to 
continue to provide its designated 
services under the banner of “neigh-
bours helping neighbours “ in their 
time of need.  A special thanks as 
well to NFRA members, who have 
demonstrated great skill in adapting 
to the changing restrictions of the 
pandemic-world over the past year, 
repeatedly devising alternate ‘safe’ 
ways to allow them to continue rais-
ing funds as needed for NES equip-
ment purchases. 
As 2022 (the third year of the pan-
demic) arrived, it was welcomed as 
the year when our social situations 
hopefully would revert to a form of 
normalcy. Although there was con-
siderable progress observed on the 
‘road back’ to normal over the 12 
months, ‘things’ often seemed both 
slow to start, and ‘glacial’ in their 
pace to enact change, with many 
frustrating bumps and twists such 
as, variants and vaccines, gathering 
restrictions, masking, etc. along the 
way. Thus 2022 proved to be more a 
Year of Transition rather than the 
anticipated quick return of things 
back to ‘the way they were’.  
 For NES, the impacts of the transi-
tion proved to be substantial, with 
meetings and training event sched-
ules and formats disrupted. As well 
pandemic protocols kept emergency 
response numbers lower than nor-
mal in the early months and return-
ing to near-normal during the last 
half of the year. Visible signs of 
progress to normal were noticeable 
on routine medical-assist calls this 
fall with the return to use of tradi-
tional PPE such as gloves and masks 
(which serve to protect both the pa-
tient and the responder) in close pa-
tient contact situations.   
Over the 2022 ’year of transition’, 
NES saw the number of emergency 
response calls eventually returning 
to pre-pandemic levels, with some 
115 emergency responses carried 
out in 2022 (as compared to the call 
level numbers in the 60s and 80s in 
each of the previous two pandemic 

A ‘Warm Welcome’  

to 2023!
years).  
Over the past few years, NES has 
been fortunate to be able to access 
the Blake Hall for meetings and 
classroom training. The spacious-
ness was welcomed, as were the on-
going upgrades being carried out in 
the hall, from the installation of 
HEPA filters, WIFI, and audio-vi-
sual equipment to lighting up-
grades. These improvements 
greatly helped with meeting pan-
demic protocol requirements for 
meetings and classroom training 
and will no doubt be welcomed by 
future users of the hall, as the facil-
ity returns to public community 
uses and rental bookings for private 
and family events.  
As we head into 2023 - with opti-
mism, and expectations of a full re-
turn to whatever the new-normal 
brings - it is important to remember 
to keep home fire-safety in contin-
uous focus throughout the year.  For 
January, many of the recognized fire 
safety concerns relate to cold 
weather hazards as well as indoor 
activities, and fire safety tips to re-
member include: 
• Ensuring smoke and CO alarms 

are working, and ready to warn 
you and family of any fire re-
lated dangers;  

• Checking furnace vents to en-
sure they are clear of snow or 
other obstruction, and working 
freely; 

• Ensuring someone remains ‘in 
charge’ of stovetop cooking at all 
times;  

• Checking that extension cords 
are in good repair, and ensuring 
they are not tasked with carrying 
more power than they are de-
signed for; 

• Taking care to locate portable 
heaters and candles a safe dis-
tance from any combustibles 
such as furniture, curtains or 
bedding; 

• Encouraging smokers to enjoy 
the habit outdoors as much as 
possible, and providing accessi-
ble proper butt and match dis-
posal devices (both inside and 
outside);  

• Checking and cleaning chimneys 
(as required) periodically during 
the burning season; and  

• Checking your fire extinguishers 
to ensure they remain ready for 
use if required.  

 
On a final note; see the accompany-
ing ‘Enjoy a Fire Safe Start to 2023’ 
messages for more home fire safety 
tips – they will help you and your 
family to remain fire-safe during 
the coming year.  

Neebing Emergency Services by 
Dale Ashbee, Fire Chief, Neebing

Please come out and join us at 
Pinegrove United Church  

100 - Hwy 130  
Admission is free and all are welcome! 

 
January 5: 10 to 11:30 Coffee and muffins 
January 16: 11 to 1 Lunch and fellowship 

 
Volunteers are also welcome (and needed) 
For more information about Cafe del Soul, 

please visit 
www.pinegroveuc.org/cafe-del-soul/ 

 
 
 

3131 West Arththurur StStreeeet               
(nearar Twinin City Crossssroads) 

PhoPhone 939-2619

BREAKFAST 
     All Day Every Day!       

FRESH HOMEMADE 
SOUP Daily!

Grandma’s Restaurant
Take Out 939-1551

Fast, Friendly Service 
by Knowledgeable 

Staff

3129 W. Arthur  
by Santorelli’s  
Husky Truck 

Stop

Monday - Friday 9-5, Closed Saturdays 
 

Ph. 939-2581 
 

Authorized BF Goodrich Truck Tire 
Dealer

PRO-TEC TIRE CENTREPRO-TEC TIRE CENTRE

 

KO2 
TAKES ON  

CANADIAN EXTREMES

OUR TOUGHEST ALL-TERRAIN TIRE. 

EVER. 

• 20% Tougher Sidewalls 
• 2X Longer Treadlife on Gravel,  
  +15% on Asphalt 
+10% Traction in Mud, +19% in Snow 
 

THE 
NEW

2424 HouHour  Truckck Stop Freeee WiWi-Fi!Fi!

Fresh Subs, Sandwiches, Wraps!  
Coffee Bar available 24hoursSantorelli’s Santorelli’s 

Bulk DEF 
Now Available!

We also sell tires for 

cars and light trucks!!

Home Cooking  
7 Days a Week 
7 a.m. - 3 p.m. 

Home Cooking  
7 Days a Week 
7 a.m. - 3 p.m. 

http://www.pinegroveuc.org/cafe-del-soul/


 January 2023 - Happy Brand New Year !  page 9

Murillo Minor Athletic Association 
2023 Spring Softball League 

 by Joe Ladouceur

Hello Everyone! The Murillo Minor Athletic Association (MMAA) is 
already preparing for the 2023 youth spring softball season. We are all 
about FUN, FRIENDSHIP and FITNESS! A softball glove is all a 
player needs - all other equipment is provided. 
 
The League operates weekday evenings throughout May and June at 
the ball diamonds in Murillo. We endeavour to have each team play 
10 to 12 regular season games, depending on the number of teams in 
each division. Each team normally plays 2 games per week. There are 
no set game days of the week, as there are multiple teams per divi-
sion; and each team will play each of the other team a few times per 
season. The season will wrap up with our ever popular Tournament 
and BBQ Day in late June. 
SOFTBALL DIVISIONS: There are five softball divisions: 
• T-Ball: for youth born in 2019, 2018 & 2017 – All players bat using 
a “T”; no score is recorded.  
• 3-Pitch: for youth born in 2016, 2015 & 2014 – All players bat from 
the Coach pitch; no score is recorded. 
• Atom: for youth born in 2013, 2012 & 2011 – Modified softball rules; 
players pitch; score is recorded. 
• PeeWee: for youth born in 2010, 2009 & 2008 – Normal softball 
rules; score is recorded. 
• Bantam: for youth born in 2007, 2006 & 2005 – Normal softball 
rules; score is recorded. 
PLAYER REGISTRATION: Stay tuned for information on player 
registration on our website at  http://mmaa.tbay.me/ 
VOLUNTEERS NEEDED: The MMAA operates on volunteer power 
and new volunteers are always needed, especially as Team Coaches 
and Assistant Coaches. The only prerequisite is a desire to help the 
players and have fun. If you have some softball/baseball knowledge 
– even better! 
SPONSORS NEEDED: Team sponsors are needed in all divisions. 
Team sponsors will have their business name / logo printed on team 
shirts and hats. The league is also open to donations for equipment 
purchases, field maintenance supplies, and Tournament & BBQ Day 
supplies. 
FOR MORE INFORMATION: Please contact Joe or Karen 
Ladouceur by email at: mmaa1@tbaytel.net, or visit our website: 
http://mmaa.tbay.me/

Providing Reliable Service  
Since 1987 

 

www.tempelman.ca 

807-767-9173

For al l  your  
Bulk Water Needs 

 

Residential or Commercial 
City Water delivered  
in stainless steel tanks

 
 
 
 
 

 

• Wells • Holding Tanks • 
• Swimming Pools • 

• Skating Rinks • 

Beginners Welcome!

http://mmaa.tbay.me/
mailto:mmaa1@tbaytel.net
http://mmaa.tbay.me/
http://www.tempelman.ca
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Lakehead Region  
Conservation Authority 

submitted by LRCA Staff

Notice: 
Wishart Conservation Area will 
be closed to the public from Jan-
uary 1, 2023 to January 31, 2023 
in order to conduct selective 
maintenance harvesting as out-
lined in the Wishart Managed 
Forest Plan.  The harvesting will 
be overseen by a Registered Pro-
fessional Forester. 
Overmature poplar trees are re-
quired to be removed as they 
pose a danger of falling across 
the trail system and if left un-
harvested will continue to de-
grade significantly increasing 
the risk as a fire hazard.  Habitat 
trees for birds will remain if they 
do not pose a danger to the trail.  
All harvested areas will be re-
planted in the spring/summer 
of 2023.  Harvesting will allow 
for the creation of possible fu-
ture trail developments.  Stand 
improvements after harvesting 
will promote regrowth of a 
young forest with typical Boreal 
conditions. 
The 2023 Explore Card Parking 
Pass is available now! For only 
$40.00 +HST you can forgo the 

$5.00 per vehicle parking fee at all 
10 of the LRCA’s Conservation. 
Cards can be purchased online at 
www.store.lakeheadca.com, over 
the phone by calling (807) 344-

5857, or at the LRCA Adminis-
trative Office located at 130 Con-
servation Road in Thunder Bay. 
All revenue generated through 
the sale of Explore Cards (as well 
as day use parking fees) funds 
the LRCA’s Conservation Areas’ 
upkeep and maintenance.  
The LRCA is hiring for the full-
time permanent position of WA-
TERSHED MANAGER. Please 
v i s i t
www.lakeheadca.com/about/joi
n-team for the full job description 
and how to apply.  
The Lakehead Conservation 
Foundation (LCF) and Lakehead 
Region Conservation Authority 
(LRCA) is excited to once again 
hold our annual fundraising 
event in-person in 2023. The 2023 
Conservation Dinner & Auction 
will be held on Friday, February 
10, 2023 at The Da Vinci Centre 
on Waterloo Street in Thunder 
Bay.  Proceeds from the Conser-
vation Dinner & Auction will go 
towards the LRCA’s Environ-
mental Education Program. The 
event will feature a family-style 
meal, a silent auction, and a live 
auction. Tickets are $75.00 each, 
and can be purchased at 
www.store.lakeheadca.com.  
Get out and Explore!   
 

  

Phone:   

767­3643

http://www.store.lakeheadca.com
http://www.store.lakeheadca.com
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AUTO REPAIR 
Charlie’s Auto 
Automotive Service Technician, Charles Clair 
953 Candy Mountain Dr., 473-5456 708-5536 

CATERING, HALL RENTALS & MEETINGS 
Blake Community Hall - 
71 Blake Hall Road. Call the Municipal  
Office for reservations: 473-5331 or email 
neebing@neebing.org 
 
Founder's Museum 
Hwy. 61 & Gillespie Road, Phone: 475-5114 
Fax: 473-4663, Email: info@founders.ca   

DOG GROOMING 
Slate River Dog Grooming 
All breeds and sizes.  
HWY 61, Neebing.  Find us on Facebook. 
475-9629. 

DUG WELL SERVICES/PUMPS 
Allens Enterprises Services Inc.-Essential 
Dug Well Tech / Installation -  All Pumps 
dig1@tbaytel.net / www.dig1.ca 
Office: 626-6267  Director: 626-6857 

EXCAVATING & EQUIPMENT RENTALS: 
Allens Enterprises Services Inc. 
Office: 626-6267  Director: 626-6857 
dig1@tbaytel.net / www.dig1.ca 
Pete’s Backhoe Service Ltd. 
52 Haniak Rd, Rosslyn 
Ph 939-1014, Email office@petesbackhoe.com 
Dump Trucks, Excavation, Lot Development 

ELECTRICAL 
5 Star Electric (Thunder Bay) Inc. 
Residential, Commercial & Industrial. 
New Builds, Upgrades to Existing. 
EV Chargers. Solar Systems & Generlinks. 
807-475-7827 
Email: inquiries@fivestarelectric.ca 
Message us on Facebook.  

FEED & FERTILIZER 
Thunder Bay Co-op Farm Supplies 
Highway 61 & Boundary Drive 
Phone 475-5190  Fax 475-7420 www.tbcoop.com Fertilizers, chemicals, 
building supplies, hardware, feed, poultry chicks, garden products 

GENERAL CONTRACTORS 
Allens Enterprises Services Inc.- Essential 
Excavating, Landscaping, Driveways, Dug Wells, 
Septic Systems 
dig1@tbaytel.net / www.dig1.ca 
Office: 626-6267  Director: 626-6857 
Pete’s Backhoe Service Ltd. 
52 Haniak Rd, Rosslyn Ph 939-1014,  
Email office@petesbackhoe.com 
Driveways, Lot Development, Gravel/Sand 

METAL ROOFING 
Thunder Bay Co-op Farm Supplies 
Highway 61 & Boundary Drive, Phone 475-5190  
Fax 475-7420 www.tbcoop.com Largest Stock of  
Ideal Metal Roofing & Siding in N. Ont. 

PORTABLE TOILET RENTALS 
A-1 Sewage Services (1989) Ltd.-Essential 
519 Pole Line Rd. Rosslyn P7K 0S6 
Ph. 473-9480  Fax 473-9099 

REAL ESTATE SALES 
Avista Realty Group Ltd. 640 Beverly St. Thun-
der Bay 
Barb McEwen, Sales Rep. 
Cell 807-626-3860 Ph. 344-3232 Fax 344-5400 

SEPTIC SYSTEMS INSTALLS: 
Allens Enterprises Services Inc. 
Licensed Septic Systems Installer 
dig1@tbaytel.net / www.dig1.ca 
Office: 626-6267  Director: 626-6857 
Pete’s Backhoe Service Ltd. 
52 Haniak Rd, Rosslyn 
Ph 939-1014, Email office@petesbackhoe.com 
Licensed Septic Installers 

SEPTIC TANK CLEANING: 
A-1 Sewage Services (1989) Ltd. 
519 Pole Line Rd. Rosslyn P7K 0S6 
Ph. 473-9480  Fax 473-9099 

TIRE SHOP 
Pro-Tec Tire Centre 
3129 West Arthur Street, Husky Truck Stop  
Tire Shop: 939-2581 Office: 939-2572 Fax 939-
1171 

TRUCK.CAR STOP & RESTAURANT 
Santorelli’s 24 Hr. Husky Truck Stop 
3131 West Arthur Street  (near Twin City Cross-
roads) 
Gas Bar:939-2619/Fax:939-2060/Office:939-2572 

UPHOLSTERY and  REPAIR/RESTORATION 
Monteith Upholstery 
Specializing in Furniture, ATV/Snowmobile seats, Marine, Automo-
tive, Custom outdoor covers (i.e. patio furniture, A/C units, etc...) and 
restoration projects. 16 Carlson Rd N, Neebing Phone: 631-4672 
Email: monteithupholstery@gmail.com 
Website: monteithupholstery.com 
Facebook: monteith upholstery and restoration 

WATER TREATMENT 
Authorized Purifiner dealer for N.W.O., 
Water treatment specialists 
Brad’s Water Treatment 577-0462 

WELL SERVICES/PUMPS 
Kershaw Well Services 
350 Blindline Road, Rosslyn, ON  P7K 0R7 
Phone 939-2166 Fax 939-2167

RURAL BUSINESS SERVICES DIRECTORYRURAL BUSINESS SERVICES DIRECTORY

The Rural Pharmacist: 
 
 

Public Walk-In Services Now Offered at NorWest Community Health Centre, Kakabeka Falls Location 
by Devon Myers, Pharmacist/Owner of Evergreen Pharmacies

Happy New Year! The staff at Ever-
green Pharmacy would like to thank 
everyone who showed their support 
for our team over the holidays. The 
continued generosity that we receive 
from our community helps keep our 
pharmacy engine moving along.  In 
Rosslyn, we were spoiled; we received 
gifts ranging from Christmas cards 
with personalized messages to home-
baked Christmas treats and, some 
very thoughtful local presents. I don’t 
have enough space to mention every-
one individually but, thank you to you 
all. Sincerely.  

So, how does one return such 
favours? I suppose providing some 
exciting news on healthcare services in 
your community would be a great 
start. If you’ve been following along 
with the NorWest Community Health 
Centres, you’ll know that this organi-
zation has begun providing public 
walk-in services at their new location 
in Kakabeka Falls beginning in De-
cember 2022. To get a feel for commu-

nity need, NorWest has started by of-
fering a few walk-in clinic days per 
month. However, with continued up-
take from the community, these serv-
ices will hopefully begin to expand in 
the new year. Just like most good 
things in life, if you start slow and take 
your time the finish product is worth 
the wait. 

What is even more exciting is 
that these public walk-in clinics are 
not just for those who reside in Kak-
abeka Falls. You don’t even need to be 
a patient registered with the NorWest 
Community Health Centre to access 
them! The practitioners at this clinic 
are here to serve the residents of the 
surrounding areas including Neebing, 
Slate River, Rosslyn, Nolalu, Conmee, 
O’Connor, Kaministiquia and more! 
Just in time for the holidays, what an 
amazing gift. 
In addition, by 
consolidating their 
rural services at a 
central location, 

NorWest projects that their organiza-
tion will significantly exceed the num-
ber of and, types of, services they’ll be 
able to provide for their patients. Have 
questions for their team? The very 
friendly and knowledgeable staff at 
their Kakabeka Falls location are here 
to help. For instance, clinic reception 
can be contacted to determine upcom-
ing walk-in days. Program coordina-
tors are available to discuss services 
currently being offered.  
Are there barriers such as transporta-
tion that are limiting your ability to ac-
cess the NorWest Community Health 
Centre in Kakabeka Falls? Great news: 
there’s someone here to help with that 
too. 
As always, our pharmacy staff is 
happy to answer and direct any 
healthcare related questions that you 

may have. However, sometimes it’s 
best to hear it from the horse’s mouth. 
Don’t be shy, the NorWest Commu-
nity Health Centre is here to expand 
and grow the healthcare services of-
fered in our community. At Evergreen 
Pharmacy we look forward to the con-
tinued collaboration with the NorWest 
team and to the positive health out-
comes it will provide for our patients 
and community. Happy 2023 every-
one! 

HYMERS FAIR NEWS 
2022 was an incredible 

in-person event for 
Hymers Fair! 

Are you interested in vol-
unteering for 2023? 
Please join us at our  
ANNUAL GENERAL 

MEETING 
Saturday, January 21, 

2023  
@ 1 p.m. 

Cardinal Room at the 
C.L.E. grounds 

All Members Welcome!! 
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